ELTON PARISH COUNCIL 
Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 15th December 2020 by ZOOM commencing at 7.30 pm
In attendance: Cllrs Donoyou, Smith, Cawley, Cummins, McCann, Strowbridge and Willson.  3 members of the public were also in attendance.
1. Apologies for Absence
County Cllr Bywater, District Cllr Beuttell, Parish Cllr S Ranford
2. Declaration of Interest - (Councillors are reminded of their obligation under the Codes of Conduct to declare personal interests)
None

3. Notes / minutes of meeting 17th November 2020
Minutes distributed for comment, Cllr Donoyou asked if everyone agreed that the minutes reflect a true and accurate record of both meetings, Cllr Willson proposed, seconded Cllr Smith, all in agreement.
4. Matters Arising from above minutes – on agenda.
5. New Co-opted Councillors

Only one vacancy – allowed to now co-opt at our January meeting.  Two Councillors will meet with the two candidates, talk through work of Parish Council if candidates comfortable with this.  Both candidates in agreement.  Cllr Donoyou will make contact and arrange times and dates.
6. Finance

Accounts 2020-2021 to November
Barclays confirmed new signatory in place.  Further forms to be completed to add Cllrs Ranford and 
Strowbridge to the signatory list and take off Mr Rankmore.

Cashflow April 2020 to March 2021 – Parish Clerks Income and Expenditure spreadsheet tallies to the cash flow forecast within a few pence. However, because no firm costs are available from CCC for the 2020 – 2021 LHI grants, a firm budget / cash flow to March ‘21 cannot be established.  CCC has confirmed that the LHI works are scheduled to go ahead in February 2021.
LHI 2021-2022 – scheme submitted, and discussed on site with CCC previous week.  Awaiting CCC response and invite to presentation/ bid.

Draft Budget 2020-2021





Copy of Budget circulated.
Authorisation of Payments
Wendy Gray Parish Clerk Salary - 300.00

PKF Littlejohn External Audit – 240.00
R Smith (reimbursement re Zoom registration) – 115.10

All in agreement for above payments to be made.
CPRE 
The value of membership discussed -annual fee £36.00 – all in agreement should continue.  Parish Clerk to raise cheque.

Income Received since last meeting

None.

3 Year Business Plan

Copy circulated with these minutes.  Over past 3 to 4 years Parish Council have been more proactive and embarked on capital projects.  Cllr Cummins produced list of future for consideration etc.
Village projects already formally approved and committed by the PC, but not yet executed:
· Traffic calming at either end of Overend 
· Traffic calming Overend by church / Black Horse entrances.
· Replacement street light opposite Springhill Road – already committed

Other Village Projects discussed but not yet approved and committed -  need to be prioritised:
Elimination of HGV ‘though’ traffic in village - 7.5 ton limit on B 671 through Elton “Not Suitable for HGVs” on Back Lane/Middle Street/Duck Street, 7.5 ton limit on  Back Lane/Middle Street/Duck Street

· Traffic calming on Duck Street 

· Stronger traffic calming on Wansford Road
· Traffic calming Back Lane
· Signage to protect Mill field and Elton Lock from trespassers and so to reduce summer pressure on the village and the fields and river.

· Protection for Stocks Green and the main green [PC properties] against damage from parking and from other usage

· Securing safety on footpath to Warmington by use of A605 underpass

· Restoration of verges and future protection, e.g. School Lane
· Restrictions on ‘school run’ parking on Middle Street
· Wildflower verges

· Tree planting

· Others
It was noted that HDC have invited applications for CIL funding for projects which assist in improving infrastructure.  A preliminary inquiry established that works to streets and verges may qualify for grant and that this fund would be seen as complimentary to LHI grants.  It was noted that a Neighbourhood Plan was an important facet in the selection process for prioritising projects.
It was agreed to continue discussions with HDC with a view to submitting an application in April 2021.
7. PC Consultations and Liaison 
None.
8. Highways & Street Lighting
· 2019 LHI (lighting) – awaiting UKPN for connections to 2 outstanding lights.
· 2020 LHI Application Overend road narrowing- work scheduled to begin in Feb 2021.


          
· 2021 LHI – Raised Crossing
- awaiting CCC response to application.
· Road maintenance/repair – It was noted that works to Faber Lane, Brawn Way and Hayes Walk  
were scheduled for 2021-22.
· It was also noted that CCC had invited parishes to put forward potential works to be completed this financial year and Elton had submitted a bid including Middle Street footway, tree planted kerbs on Back Lane, Pages Passage and other works.

· Alwalton/Chesterton/Elton & development – Awaiting CCC to respond to set out joint parish meeting to progress a design brief.
9. Planning Applications and Enforcement
· Warmington Gravel Extraction – background explained to members of the public present.  It appears granting of planning consent is now inevitable but noted Warmington PC may mount a legal challenge.
· The Moorings, Elton
- long standing history of planning enforcement against him.  Still due to go to Public Enquiry.
· Proposed Warehousing /distribution Newlands, Chesterton – Elton Parish Council took lead with Chesterton and Alwalton as a result HDC advised development would not get planning permission.  Item to be taken off agenda.

· Chestnuts Farm

Cllrs remained very cautious about EE proposals.  Chairman to summarise discussions and circulate for Cllr. approval before sending to EE.
10. Statutory Plans

· Elton Neighbourhood Plan – Parish Council will take back control and take forward.  There is a lot of work to do on this, and it is essential that it is a community effort.
11. Trees/Verges and Footpaths
· Stocks Green Parking / use of Mill riverbank – Cllr Cummins will come up with a proposal.
· Daffodil Planting – 3 to 4 volunteers helped Claire B to plant 1000 bulbs.
· Elton Lock to Warmington Lock towpath –
The path is now a definitive right of way; liaison with Elton Estate to install self-closing gates; still attempting to have a dialogue with NCC regarding Gould’s section which remains largely impassable.
· A605 underpass – Cllr Beuttell working on our behalf – Cllr Donoyou proposed that Cllrs meet up one weekend and walk the various routes (covered by DMMO).  Parish Clerk to organise a date for third week in January.

· Grass verges – Post 2020 grass cutting arrangements 

Contractor is out of hospital – contract to be agreed.  An early first cut is likely to be needed for 2021.
· Hayes Walk – Possible tree planting scheme 
Cllrs Ranford and Cawley to progress with housing Association.
· Commemorative trees 
Jean Blower – Walnut tree ordered, will be planted on bus shelter side of Churchyard entrance.
12. Other Matters

· Vinco bicycle – no progress.
· Clerk contract – ongoing WG/ PW/SR
13. Correspondence
None.
14. Reports from Councillors
Cllr Smith - As per CAPAL and NALC guidance) the pc will carry on with Zoom meetings.  We therefore need to renew Zoom subscription £115.10 per year.  Cllr Donoyou proposed, seconded Cllr Willson that Cllr Smith renew for the next year – all Cllrs in agreement.
Cllr Strawbridge reported Noticeboard needs some work done on it (repairs/re-varnish) will take on the challenge in the Spring.  All Councillors happy and thanked Cllr Strowbridge in advance.

15. Date of Next Meeting  - Tuesday 19th January 2021 via Zoom
Meeting closed at 9.04 pm
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